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I would like to pay tribute to my daughter Ann and grandson Stephen for all the help they have given me in writing this revised edition of the Deafblind Baby (1974)

Caring for and Communicating with Babies who are Deafblind with associated Disabilities

Dear Parents,

Like you I have a child who is deafblind with additional disabilities. Although she is now grown up, I will never forget the problems I had when she was very young. In those days there was no one to turn to for help except parents of similar children. Some of us got together and formed the “Rubella Group” as most of our children were disabled through maternal rubella. Today this group has grown to a worldwide charity concerned with the lifetime care of the deafblind including those who have additional problems. It is known as SENSE and parent-to-parent contact remains one of its great assets.

As both a parent and as a teacher of these children I have written several programs of care based on our shared experiences. A program of this kind is most helpful during the early years when having something positive to do helps us while we wait for the child to begin to respond and provides us with the understanding that enables us to help him when he does.

None of us is prepared for the task facing us we have to learn with our child as we go along. I hope this booklet will give you some insight into the special needs of the baby who does not have the full use of the two major sources of learning - vision and hearing and in many cases has further disabilities. This insight helps us appreciate the importance of making full use of touch, smell, taste and special information in our interactions with our baby and to assist our baby in making connections with the world around him.

Firstly, I think it helps to be reminded how children who are not disabled develop and learn. Most children seem to respond to people and the environment almost automatically. Of course this is not the case. All the time they are learning to use their five senses to acquire information, one sense confirming what the other senses tell them. We recognise certain stages in this process, particularly such milestones as the first smile, first word and first steps, but we are rarely aware of the part the separate senses and their interaction have played. 

With a deafblind disabled child we need to understand the sequence in which each skill resulting from the senses develops, how each is used to learn and is integrated with the others. If some skills are not available to our child because of his disabilities, we have to be sure those he does have are developed to their full potential. We also must take into account that when one sense (more so if there are two senses) is restricted, it will affect the development of others.

The basis for the following program therefore is 

1) To give the child information that is meaningful to him despite his disabilities, using the “HANDS ON” method, which is detailed on page 1 of the chapter on signing.

2) Observing the way the child responds so that we can provide the next step forward.

Because your baby has severe problems it does not mean learning cannot take place: we use many ways of getting information without necessarily being aware of it. We have to become very good at watching his behaviour for this will give us the clue to how he is responding and enable us to provide appropriate information. The program is intended to give you some ideas of what to look for, how to respond so that you are encouraging the child forward instead of waiting until you see how he develops. In the early stages we do not know what skills he has - only his responses to the stimulation we provide will tell us that. We have to watch for these responses, both for the response itself, which tells us the child is learning and in order that we know what to provide to encourage him to make the next step.

There are other programs of care for these children but it is in the early days when you are learning about your baby’s “abilities,” that you need something handy to refer to for help. Even if you do not use this booklet on a regular basis, it should give you some insight into your child’s needs and help you provide for these within your own home and lifestyle. Whilst stressing the development of the whole child I have tried to identify those areas where special help is needed. If we look at the whole child and cannot see progress it is not easy to know where to direct our efforts. If we can see just a little progress in one or two areas it is an incentive to continue. All children need time to assimilate information and learn to use it - we know that disabled children will always take longer.

This program is not a means of measuring progress. The stages of development represent only the sequence likely in the development of each skill. Your child will work through these at the pace his disabilities allow - but every small achievement is a reason for rejoicing. Nor are the sequences age related - again they should be taken at the rate dictated by the child’s own responses. The rate of development in one area may not match that in another, depending on the extent of the disabilities.

The program stresses the fact that although vision and hearing are major components of communication and learning, touch and being touched together with spatial experiences are also critically important. It is by receiving information in all these ways, many times, that it is remembered (learnt) and can then be used by children to acquire more knowledge. Each of these skills develops along a sequence (and I have listed those under each appropriate section) and slowly they become integrated as the child matches what he can see with what he can hear together with the clues he gets from touch and space. We tend to think of communication as meaning two or more people speaking to each other. But we also use other equally as powerful ways of communicating without speaking, for instance a smile which we “see,” a wave goodbye which equals “signing,” or the friendly squeeze of the hand which involves “touch.” The program emphasises the use of these ways. It is important that we provide experiences in all forms until the child can show us by his behaviour, which is the best medium.

You will not be alone in helping your child. People from many professions are geared to do this and you need this - do not be afraid to ask for help. On the other hand you are the expert so as far as your child is concerned, for you live with your child twenty-four hours of every day. Make sure you share your observations of your child and wishes for his training with such people at all times as this is basic to planning the direction his education will take in the future.

Doctors and paediatricians are usually the first to be concerned with your child and we need to rely on them for information about the extent of the disabilities. Sometimes these conditions change, so regular checkups are essential to provide information necessary for planning a program. Doctors and other professionals will look to you for information and everything you can tell them will make their diagnosis and advice more accurate.

As you begin to understand how you can help this very special child remember you are going to concentrate on the abilities possessed rather than make up for any loss. We are not setting out to ‘teach’ the child, we will take the lead from him: “what does he do” comes before “what shall we do.” If the child has some useful vision he may be able to learn to lip-read or see manual signs, if he has sufficient hearing he may be able to learn to use speech. If the deafblindness is total or severe we will need to use a manual sign language. If there are further physical difficulties we may also need to gradually introduce technology that can provide assistance in circumventing even these disabilities.

Responses to the experiences we provide will eventually tell us which will be the child’s means of communicating.  However, at all times, in addition to offering tactile communication, we must be talking to the child about everything that is happening - for there are many clues for him to receive this way.

From the very first moment you hold your baby you are communicating with him and that is where the program begins. It is up to us to provide information in a form that makes sense - if we cannot do this the child’s world may be one of ever-changing chaos and he will remain locked in his own world outside which nothing exists that makes sense. It is my hope that the program will help you avoid this - it aims to:

1. Explain the difficulties

2. Show you how to encourage your baby to become aware of his environment and the people in it

3. How to take advantage of his responses

4. Provide the steps you can take to help him advance.

Right now your child is still a baby - his whole life lies ahead. You will be surprised how soon, as you come to understand the problems, the disabilities seem less devastating. I know my daughter is very disabled, but I do not think her less of a person for this. She is Bunty and I love her for being herself. When I taught disabled preschoolers I helped them most when I forgot their disabilities and they became children each with their own lovable characters. Your disabled baby is a person, his disabilities are part of him and this in no way lessons the person he has the potential to become. He is a member of your family who has problems, but he will also bring you a special joy. His future depends not on the abilities he appears to lack, but on you helping him to develop those he does have - discovering these by observation and stimulating them and encouraging their use is our task as parents. I wish you all success.

Sincerely  PF 2001
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